
MINUTES of a meeting of GREAT PAXTON PARISH COUNCIL held in the Community Room, Great Paxton Primary School, Great Paxton on Monday 27th November 2023. 

PRESENT: Councillors P Goodyer (Vice-Chairman) in the Chair, C Hall, Mrs J Jackson, Mrs J Peters, L Sullivan and R Widdowson
IN ATTENDANCE:  County Councillor S Ferguson and District Councillor R West and five Members of the public.
        1.   APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE & DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
 An apology for absence from the meeting was received on behalf of Parish Councillor H Fieldhouse.
 There were no declarations of interest nor requests for dispensation.  

2. COMMENTS AND OBSERVATIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC & COUNTY & DISTRICT COUNCILLORS
     County Councillor Stephen Ferguson

Councillor Ferguson updated the meeting on the outcome of the Motion to the County Council to review the 2023 policy on weeds.   He suggested that there was general acceptance that the experiment and new policy had failed.  Having agreed to review the policy at a meeting of the Highways & Transport Committee in January, the Council had decided to allocate sufficient resource to deliver an appropriate spraying regime to manage weeds effectively and to publish information on the products used and their effects on pollenating insects.  The County Council also had begun an exercise to identify efficiencies in all services as part of its budget making process, undertaking specific reviews into particularly high cost areas such as home to school transport, children’s social care placements and high levels of historic adult social care debt.  Budget discussions will commence in December with a view to conclusion at the Council meeting in February.

Regarding the review of the Local Plan at the District Council, Councillor Ferguson reported that the ‘Call for Sites’ exercise had recently reopened and that maps indicating potential sites around settlements were available to view on the website.  He reaffirmed that it was still very early in the review process and that there was no timetable yet for decisions on sites to be made.  Councillor Ferguson also announced the opportunity to apply for a round of CIL funding but accepted that the requirements for applications were stringent given the tight timescale for their submission.  He would hope that this process could be improved in future.
District Councillor Richard West

Councillor West updated the meeting on the position with outstanding planning applications in the Parish (See Minute No 5 poste).  He also referred to his attendance at the East West Rail Local Representatives Group and his concern regarding the potential impact of rail infrastructure on the historic environment, about which he was struggling to obtain answers.  He would also be attending the Huntingdon Community Engagement Meeting on 12th December.  Once again, Councillor West reported that he had yet to receive any response from BT to his correspondence regarding the location of a telegraph pole outside No 65 High Street.  He would continue to pursue this. 
               Public Comments
 A resident thanked the Parish Council for the new streetlights (although it was suggested that there still some dark spots!), repairs to the Notice Board on Church Lane Green, the repainting of white lines at the junctions of Rectory Close and Adams Lane and Adams Lane and the High Street, the new Bollards on the High Street and widened footpath.  Concern was raised at the lack of consultation with residents before works had been undertaken by County Broadband in Towgood Way.   The Clerk, Vice-Chairman and Councillor Ferguson undertook to raise the issue with County Broadband and County Highways respectively.  

Referring to Church Lane Green and the hazards presented on dark nights by the stakes and cord used to cordon off an area to protect wild orchids,  it was agreed that these be removed until the Spring.
3.   COMMUNITY SHOP
Andy Wylde presented a short report on the financial and operating position of the Community Shop.   At current use levels, the Shop would not be able to continue to operate beyond mid-2024. Several applications for funding had been submitted.  Footfall generally had not increased although  it was hoped that the Christmas Light Switch On, Christmas raffle and offers would bring some extra income. Regrettably 2/3 volunteers had stepped away, most notably David Peters who had contributed immensely since the Shop was first opened.  Andy took the opportunity to thank David publicly for all the time, effort and commitment he had given to the shop since its inception.   Julie Stock would remain interim Manager until Christmas and he was hopeful that this arrangement might continue in the new year.  
4.   MINUTES
The Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on 16th October 2023 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  
5.   PLANNING MATTERS – UPDATE (IF ANY) ON PROPOSED DEVELOPMENTS 
i.  Erection of a bungalow split into two properties, with a garden space, 2 car parking spaces, bin and bike storage, Land west of The Bungalow, River Lane: Application No 22/01359/FUL – Still ‘pending decision’. 
          ii. 77 High Street, Creation of Dropped Kerb & replace grass area with block paving: 23/01198/HHFUL: Reported that this application was approved by the District Council on 24th October.
         iii.  Land West of Railway Line, north of River Lane, Construction of a 20x10m barn for the storage of agricultural equipment and consumables with hard standing for turning circle and parking: 23/01555/AGDET. Reported that this application was approved by the District Council on 26th October.

        iv. Proposed Single Storey Rear Extension & Changes to Fenestration, 89 High Street: 23/01979/HHFUL and 49 London Lane, Removal of Existing Conservatory. Erection of Rear Extension & Add a First Floor annexe above the existing garage: 23/02035/FUL.  Reported that the comments of the Parish Council had been submitted to the District Council on both these new applications.

         6.     PARISH PLAN
                 Following an explanation as to the use of the ‘traffic light colours’ to denote progress, the Parish Council reviewed actions on the Parish Plan.  As items relating to the introduction of the Parish Plan itself, installation of new Street Lighting, undertaking of the 2023/24 LHI Scheme and publication of the Parish Council responsibilities on the website had been achieved, it was agreed that these items should be deleted.   
                In terms of updates, it was reported that the County Council would start to upgrade their streetlights with LED lanterns across Cambridgeshire from 2024 and that the District Council had invited applications for Community Grant for biodiversity projects which could be used to help create a conservation/biodiversity zone in the Parish.  Councillor Hall undertook to use Facebook to invite residents to express an interest in the project and to identify an area in the Village which might be the best location for a wildlife zone.   The Clerk also undertook to raise interest in the possibility in the forthcoming edition of the ‘Paxton Post.  Applications for grant would be invited again by the District Council in January/February 2024.
                In accordance with the Plan, the Parish Council reviewed its Grants Policy, a copy of a new draft having been circulated to all Councillors.   A response to the comments raised at the last meeting having been noted, it was  

                RESOLVED

                     that a new Grants Strategy be introduced with immediate effect.

                (The principal purpose of the new Strategy is to encourage organisations to apply for grant by 30th September each year so that budget provision can be considered in the Autumn.)
 7.    NEW LHI PROCESS & APPLICATION
The meeting noted that the deadline for 2024/25 LHI Applications was 5th January and that arrangements were being made for a meeting with the Highways Project Officer to seek advice on the next stage of potential improvements.  Notwithstanding, the Parish Council provisionally suggested that an additional MVAS and solar panels could form the subject of the new application.  

 8.    REVIEW OF ‘PAXTON POST’ 
Further to discussion at the last meeting, the Parish Council was advised that ‘Easiprint’ had now reformed as ‘Peterborough Print’ and that the new company had regained access to a b/w printer.  Having been advised of the cost of colour printing against that of black & white, Councillors 
RESOLVED

that, subject to further discussions with the Editor at the next meeting on the possibility of quarterly editions, the ‘Paxton Post’ continue to be issued six times per year and printed by ‘Peterborough Print’ in black and white (with colour cover).
 9.    REPORTS FROM MEETINGS

· EWR Meeting Local Representative Group – Councillor Mrs Peters reported on her attendance at a meeting on 26th October and expressed her disappointment at the apparent absence of objection to the increased congestion likely to be caused by the new link and loss of agricultural land for the rail infrastructure and new housing development that will follow.  She also anticipated that there would be an increase in interest in living in rural villages like Great Paxton away from the newly built up areas.   

· Climate Conversation – Councillor Mrs Jackson reported on her attendance at an event on 17th November led by the District Council at the Burgess Hall, St Ives.  Although there were several speakers, none of the initiatives discussed were relevant or appropriate to Great Paxton.  However, it had been interesting to hear about projects elsewhere and had been a well thought out day.
· Development Management Training – Although absent from the meeting, Councillor Fieldhouse  commented that he had been disappointed with the session led by Planning Services on 6th November.  It had focussed too much on the Service itself and used planning terminology that was not in everyday use and that he was not familiar with.   

10.   UPDATES
a. Speed watch: Councillor Hall reported that a new Speed Watch Area (using the Mobile MVAS) had been approved by the Police on the High Street (south) and that on 19th November, 159 vehicles were recorded exceeding the 30mph limit.  Fourteen of these were reported to the police.  He had become aware that the problem in the village on Sundays was particularly bad so he was hoping to set up a Team to monitor speed over a weekend.   The new MVAS post was now in place opposite The Bell.  As two further brackets to mount the MVAS units were now required, it was 
RESOLVED

that Councillor Hall be authorise to purchase two new brackets on behalf of the Parish Council and be reimbursed accordingly.
b. Saxon Green: Councillor Goodyer reported he had visited the Saxon Green Play Space recently and whilst there was nothing that required attention, some of the equipment was looking very tired.  
c. Recreation Ground Management Committee: On behalf of Councillor Fieldhouse (the Parish Council’s representative on the Management Committee), the Clerk reported that the Committee were still struggling with funding issues and problems with the grass mower but that he would discuss these in further detail at the January meeting.
d. Highways, footpaths, trees etc:  Councillors reaffirmed their request to place a small plaque commemorating the Platinum Jubilee under the new tree planted on Saxon Green.  Having started to clear troublesome shrubs and brambles on the High Street, the Parish Council

RESOLVED

     that a request  from Councillor Hall to plant six new cherry trees on the verge on the High Street be approved.  
     The Clerk undertook to ask County Highways for an update on issues recently raised with them regarding the road surface and rutting on London Lane.  Councillor Ferguson also agreed to make similar enquiries in response to correspondence from Councillor West. 
          11.    COUNCIL BUDGET & PRECEPT 2024/25

    Further to the last meeting and having considered the proposed budget for 2024/25 ( a copy of which was circulated to all Councillors) and discussed anticipated large items of expenditure in the new financial year, Councillors again expressed regret that decisions not to raise the precept, at least incrementally, in recent years meant that the Parish Council was now disadvantaged in terms of its budget position.  Therefore, it was
                    RESOLVED
          that a Council Tax precept of £28,000 be set for 2024/25 and the District Council notified accordingly.

          12.    FINANCE MATTERS 
                    Having noted the bank and financial statements for the period to 31st October and the card payments since the last meeting, it was
                    RESOLVED

a.  that the following payments be approved –                                     £
              24th Oct: Peterborough Print                                                            497.25 

               26th Oct: Total Energies                                                                      171.19

               31st Oct: Balfour Beatty                                                                    6147.72

               9th Nov: P D Goodyer                                                                        1021.06

               (Reimburse for new laptop for Clerk)

               9th Nov: Buchans Grounds Maintenance (October)                      412.68   

               15th Nov: SLCC Membership                                                              112.00

               27th Nov: HDC Dog Bin Emptying 2023/24                                    3265.08

              27th Nov: David Peters: Reimburse for Xmas Tree                           75.00  

               Quarterly Working at Home                                                                  97.00

               Travel Expenses x 2 visits to Great Paxton (10 miles x .45p)              9.00
               Parish Clerk – Salary from 20th Oct – 24th Nov                                              

               2023 (6 weeks) and Pay Award Backdated to 1st April 2023         784.38 
               HMRC (PAYE – Parish Clerk)                                                                 196.12

               (includes £0.12 online payment fee)  

        b.    that the bank reconciliation for October be confirmed and signed by Councillor Widdowson.
  13.    DATE OF NEXT MEETING
   Next Meeting – Monday 15th January 2024 at 7.30pm.

   RESOLVED

        that meetings of the Parish Council be held on 18th March and 20th May both at 7.30pm with the Annual Parish Meeting to start at 7pm. 

           14.    EXCLUSION OF THE PRESS & PUBLIC

                     RESOLVED

           that the public be excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted and its connection with employment issues.  

            15.    LOCAL GOVERNMENT PAY CLAIM 2023/24 & VARIATION OF CONTRACT

                      The Parish Council accepted the decision of the National Joint Council (NJC) to agree a pay increase for employees covered by the National Agreement for local authority employees.  This increase would be applied to the post of Parish Clerk.  The Parish Council also

                      RESOLVED

                            that the working hours of the Parish Clerk be increased from 8 to 9 hours per week given the increase in expectations of the role and level of workload in recent years.

Chairman

